PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 24, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 24, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr. [via teleconference]
John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then noted that Selectman Machado was participating in the meeting via phone from his home in Florida.  The Plymouth County District Attorney’s Office, Chairman Quintal noted, has confirmed that a member of the Board can legally participate in the meeting via teleconference.   Chairman Quintal acknowledged that Lisa Johnson, Administrative Assistant to the Town Manager and staff point person for licensing, was on hand during the meeting to provide any necessary information relative to the four license hearings scheduled on the evening’s agenda.
Town Manager’s Report
Special Town Meeting Article 8 / Alarm Bylaw – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi provided the Board with information relative to the collection and distribution of fees accumulated from the violations recorded in the alarm bylaw.  The Town, she reported, has collected approximately $27,875 in police fees through the Town Clerk’s Office during fiscal year 2009 ($39,340 in FY2008), with the majority of these fee collections coming from alarm violations.  Ms. Arrighi noted that these fees go directly into the General Fund as a local receipt.   

Update on Leyden Street Improvement Project – Ms. Arrighi reported on the reasons why the improvement project at the intersection of Leyden and Water Streets—a landscaped extension of the sidewalk area with park benches and interpretive displays—has been delayed.  Although the Town anticipated the Leyden Street project to be completed in early winter, she explained, the company contracted to perform the work ran into some unexpected delays.  As winter worsened, she said, the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, met with the construction company’s owner and decided to delay further work, such as the masonry work, the delivery and installation of benches, and the concrete foundations for the interpreter displays, until after the winter.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the work is scheduled to resume in mid-March.
Update on Burial Hill Archway Project – Ms. Arrighi noted that the project to install ornamental archways over the entrances to Burial Hill at Summer Street and Town Square has also been delayed due to the weather and some difficulty in obtaining specific project materials.  Work on this project, she said, is expected to resume in early to mid-March. 
Memorial Clocks – Ms. Arrighi announced that the clock honoring Sgt. First Class Robert Rooney, a Plymouth resident who died while serving in the United States military, is going to be located in Depot Square.  The plans for this gateway park, she explained, include new signage, lighting, landscaping, and parking improvements, and work is expected to begin in the late Spring.   The clock procured for Plymouth resident Lance Corporal Jeffrey Burgess who was also killed while serving his country, Ms. Arrighi said, will be installed at a location in Cedarville near the Little Red Schoolhouse.   

Water Main at the County Courthouse – As requested by a member of the Board at a previous meeting, Ms. Arrighi provided specifics regarding the water main at the former Plymouth County Courthouse, known colloquially as the 1820 Courthouse.  The Courthouse, she said, has a 2-inch water line into the building with a regular 2-inch disc meter.   A 2-inch water pipe could accommodate a variety of stores and restrooms, Ms. Arrighi noted, but the future owners or managers of the building may have to bring in a separate fire service line to sprinkle the building.  

Inspectional Services – Ms. Arrighi shared information with the Board regarding the level of activity that the Inspectional Services Department has experienced over the past six months, in consideration of the diminished number of building projects in Massachusetts during the economic downturn.   Ms. Arrighi reported that the Town’s Director of Inspectional Services, Paul McAuliffe, said that his office conducted over 12,000 inspections and issued over 6,000 permits in 2008—including signs, building, electrical plumbing, gas, and zoning—compared to roughly 8,000 permits in 2007.   In addition, she said, there are 78 markets here in Town that have scales that must be checked annually by the Sealer of Weights and Measures, who also inspects 920 devices annually, such as truck scales, oil trucks, gas pumps, fabric meters, price scanners and shop scales. 
Drainage Improvements at Old Sandwich Road and Old Tavern Trail – Ms. Arrighi announced that the engineering plans for the drainage improvement project proposed by The Pinehills for the intersection of Old Sandwich Road and Old Tavern Trail have been reviewed by the Engineering Department and the Department of Public Works.  Engineering, she said, has made some recommendations and forwarded this information to the Roads Advisory Committee (“RAC”), who will review the proposal and offer a recommendation to the Board.

Trench Excavation – Ms. Arrighi noted that, in September 2008, the Town Engineer  explained to the Board that a recent accidental death in Bridgewater prompted the State to promulgate new regulations (520 CMR 14.00: Excavation and Trench Safety) for increased accountability in the issuance of trench excavation permits.   This regulation was developed by the Department of Public Safety, she said, in conjunction with the Division of Occupational Safety pursuant to authority granted by M.G.L. c. 82A § 1.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the purpose of 520 CMR 14.00 was to establish reasonable standards to protect the safety of the citizens of the Commonwealth from the hazards that are inherent to trenches and to provide for penalties for individuals who violate any provision of this regulation.  
The enforcement of 520 CMR 14.00, she said, began on January 1, 2009, and, for that reason, she has appointed the following employees as Permitting Authorities for Trench Excavations in the Town of Plymouth: the Director of Public Works, the Director of Inspectional Services, and the Health Director.
American Reinvestment Recovery Act – Ms. Arrighi noted that a citizen recently called her office to express concern that the State’s website did not reflect any shovel-ready projects for Plymouth related to the Federal American Reinvestment Recovery Act (“ARRA”).  Ms. Arrighi clarified that the citizen had viewed the incorrect website, which outlined ARRA projects for cities only, and she directed citizens to the correct website related to ARRA projects for towns.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board approved the minutes of the December 2, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting. Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Street Opening Regulations – The Board approved the amendments to the Town’s Street Opening Regulations as recommended by Sid Kashi, Town Engineer, to ensure compliance with the new State Excavation and Trench Safety Regulations.

Excavation of Trench Permit Fees – The Board set the following Inspectional Services Permit Fees to cover the administrative costs of issuing permits for the excavation of trenches on public and private land as of March 1, 2009, as recommended by Paul McAuliffe, Inspectional Services Director:

$25.00 fee for residential permits from the Building and Health Departments

$50.00 fee for commercial permits from the Building and Health Departments

East Bay Grille Lease – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved and executed the Lease Amendment and Notice of Lease as Amended between the Town and East Bay Grill, Inc., for the leased premises on Lot 17, Town Wharf, with the condition that the lessee conduct the construction (for which this amendment was requested) prior to the expiration of the lease extension.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Authorization to Expend Grant or Gift Funds – The Board authorized the Director of Planning and Development to expend grant or gift funds received from Plymouth Rock Studios for legal and engineering services associated with I-Cubed funding and local and state permitting, as is noted in the Memorandum of Understanding between Plymouth Rock Studios and the Town of Plymouth.

Maximum Life of Departmental Equipment / Pump Engine – The Board voted that the maximum useful life of the departmental equipment listed below to be financed with the proceeds of the $445,000 borrowing authorized by the vote of the Town passed May 20, 2006 (Article 9, Item B-5) is hereby determined pursuant to G.L. c. 44 s. 7(9) to be as follows:


Department
Purpose

Borrowing Amount
Maximum Useful Life



Fire

Pump Engine

$475,000

15 years

Maximum Life of Departmental Equipment / Fire Engine – The Board voted that the maximum useful life of the departmental equipment listed below to be financed with the proceeds of the $445,000 borrowing authorized by the vote of the Town passed June 9, 2007 (Article 9, Item B-6) is hereby determined pursuant to G.L. c. 44 s. 7(9) to be as follows:


Department
Purpose

Borrowing Amount
Maximum Useful Life



Fire

Fire Engine

$475,000

15 years

89 Court Street RFP Review Committee – On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board chose Selectman Butch Machado to serve as its designee on the 89 Court Street RFP Review Committee.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.

Public Hearing: New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License - Sandy’s at Plymouth Beach
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Sandra A. Cotti d/b/a Sandy’s at Plymouth Beach, 132 Warren Avenue, Sandra A. Cotti as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 138, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.   
Owners Sandra and Bob Cotti addressed the Board regarding the license application and explained that they decided to seek a full alcohol license to better service their customers.  Mr. Cotti noted that, during their 18 years of running the restaurant—and six years of holding a Wine & Malt license—they have never had any problems.  Ms. Cotti sought to dispel any concerns that the operation of her establishment will be any different than it has been, noting that the restaurant’s long-standing three-drink limit will continue to be imposed.  It has and will continue to be her intention, she said, that alcoholic drinks be served at her establishment as an accompaniment to the food; her establishment should not be perceived as a bar. 
In response to a question from Selectman Machado, Ms. Cotti stated that she did not discuss the license upgrade request with the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee (“TBAC”).   Selectman Machado suggested postponing the hearing until the TBAC could formally comment.   Vice Chairman Malaguti asserted the fact that the authority to grant licenses rests solely with the selectmen and the Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission (“ABCC”).
Members of the Board posed some brief questions to Mrs. Cotti regarding the restaurant’s hours of operation and her staff’s efforts to prevent alcohol from leaving the patio area.   Mrs. Cotti responded that the restaurant closes at 9:00 p.m. when the beach closes, and she assured the Board that her staff is TIPS certified and strict.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor of the license. 

Ed Russell, Plymouth resident, spoke in favor of the license application, stating that it has been his observation that the service of alcohol has always been well-supervised by the attentive staff Sandy’s, who maintain a quiet, no-nonsense atmosphere at the establishment.
Seeing no further comment in favor, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in opposition of the license.

Wedge Bramhall, an owner of property on Plymouth Long Beach, read a prepared statement in which he spoke against granting Sandy’s an all-alcohol license.   Mr. Bramhall stated his belief that the Cottis run a great family business but expressed concern that the addition of hard liquor will not only place a higher demand on already limited parking at the beach but change the character of the business as it was originally intended.  He contended that the TBAC should have the opportunity to formally comment on the license request prior to the Board’s decision, as the residents and staff of Long Beach will ultimately be those who have to deal with any problems resulting from unruly patrons on a day-to-day basis.  

John Hammond of Precinct 4 echoed Mr. Bramhall’s concerns about how the addition of hard liquor to Sandy’s license will affect the family-oriented character of the restaurant.

Michelle Bubbins of Plymouth expressed her belief that the addition of hard liquor will bring a very different clientele to Sandy’s than beer and wine.  This, she claimed, may pose a safety issue, and she questioned whether the bath house adjoining Sandy’s can accommodate the number of patrons that frequent the restaurant.

No further citizens sought to address the Board regarding the license application, and, thus, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and brought the matter back to the Board for their consideration and vote.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the Board has no knowledge of violations or problems at Sandy’s.   The Selectmen, he said, cannot deny a license in anticipation of what might happen; the ABCC would simply overrule the Board’s decision and grant the license based on the facts.  Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that the Board does have the right to revoke a license if complaints arise, but, given the clear history of the establishment, he is willing to move the license.
Selectman Tavares asked Lisa Johnson, Administrative Assistant to the Town Manager, to elaborate on the legal notice process.  Ms. Johnson explained that a legal notice for all liquor license hearings is posted in the paper and mailed by certified receipt to all abutters.
In response to concerns raised by Selectman Tavares, Mr. and Mrs. Cotti confirmed that no alcohol will be served after the restaurant closes at 9:00 p.m.  Selectman Tavares then noted that he would prefer that Sandy’s not serve alcohol without the accompaniment of food.  Ms. Arrighi interjected to explain that the Board cannot mandate this as a condition of the license. 
Mrs. Cotti reiterated that she would rather not serve alcohol without food, as Sandy’s is not a bar establishment.
Selectman Tavares noted his willingness to support the license, based on the sound reputation that the Cottis have established, the assurance that the Cottis do not want to serve alcohol without food, and the continuance of a 9:00 p.m. closing time at the establishment.   He commented that he does not want to see Sandy’s to turn into a lounge, but echoed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s assertion that the Board cannot deny a license based on the anticipation of potential problems.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License—based on the assurance by the owner that alcohol will be served with food and closing time will remain at 9:00 p.m.—to Sandra A. Cotti d/b/a Sandy’s at Plymouth Beach, 132 Warren Avenue, Sandra A. Cotti as Manager.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.
Public Hearing: Alteration of Premises – Eagles Nest Restaurant & Grill
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises from A. Charles Caranci, Jr. d/b/a Eagles Nest Restaurant & Grill, 265 South Meadow Road, holder of an annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, A. Charles Caranci, Jr. as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 138, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Attorney Richard Serkey addressed the Board on behalf of the license application from A. Charles Caranci, Jr. for Eagles Nest Restaurant & Grill.  In August 2008, Attorney Serkey explained, the Commonwealth amended its license laws to authorize the sale of beer and wine on the grounds of a golf course, hence the request for an Alteration of Premises to add the adjoining Village Links golf course, itself, to the annual license.  One of the presumed purposes of the law, he said, was to help monitor the unauthorized consumption of alcoholic beverages on golf courses.  Attorney Serkey assured the Board that beverages will be delivered via golf cart by a TIPS trained and certified server, and adequate trash facilities will be available throughout the course. 
Selectman Mahoney expressed concern that golfers may choose to relieve themselves on the course and/or on abutting properties, and he inquired if the owner of Eagles Nest has made a commitment to providing adequate restroom facilities throughout the course to accommodate this potential problem.  Attorney Serkey said that, if the Board so chooses that his client provide this assurance, his client will do so.
Selectman Tavares noted the informational memo provided by Ms. Johnson regarding the change in the State law that now allows these license alterations for golf courses.  He acknowledged the concerns shared by Selectman Mahoney with regard to bathroom facilities, but noted that the long-standing service of water and soda from golf carts will cause (and may have already caused) this very same problem if adequate facilities are not provided on the course.  The Board can address this problem, Selectmen Tavares said, if it arises.

Chairman Quintal inquired if the Town’s Health Department could comment on golf course license alteration requests with regard to bathroom facilities.  Selectman Tavares agreed that the Board may wish to address this on each license alteration of this kind and ask that the Health Department to comment on the provision of facilities along the course.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or against the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Board, and Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Alteration of Premises—with the stipulation that the establishment must have adequate rest room facilities available on or around the golf course and staff/personnel shall monitor the course to ensure appropriate conduct and adherence to course boundaries—to A. Charles Caranci, Jr. d/b/a Eagles Nest Restaurant & Grill.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention by Vice Chairman Malaguti.  
Public Hearing: Alteration of Premises – Squirrel Run Country Club at Coachman Village
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises from A. Charles Caranci, Jr. d/b/a Squirrel Run Country Club at Coachman Village, 32 Elderberry Drive, holder of an annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, A. Charles Caranci, Jr. as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 138, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Attorney Richard Serkey addressed the Board on behalf of the license application from A. Charles Caranci, Jr. for Squirrel Run Country Club.   Attorney Serkey explained that his client has requested the same license alteration for his other golfing establishment, Squirrel Run Country Club, as was just approved for Eagles Nest – the addition of the golf course to the licensed premises.   Attorney Serkey noted that he received two calls from abutters regarding the license application hearing: one wanted assurances that there would be no additional structures and no additional uses on the course, and the other expressed concerns about additional delivery trucks traveling in and out of the country club.  No one, he said, called with respect to the expansion of the sale of alcoholic beverages on the course.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or against the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Board, and Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Alteration of Premises—with the stipulation that the establishment must have adequate rest room facilities available on or around the golf course and staff/personnel shall monitor the course to ensure appropriate conduct and adherence to course boundaries—to A. Charles Caranci, Jr. d/b/a Squirrel Run Country Club at Coachman Village.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention by Vice Chairman Malaguti.  

Public Hearing: New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License –East Bay Grille @ Pinehills Golf Club
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club, 54 Clubhouse Drive, Michael J. Cardelle as Manager.   Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 138, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.   

Michael Cardelle addressed the Board on behalf of the license application from South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club.  He explained that the hearing was originally scheduled to hear the license application with the inclusion of the golf course, but because only the abutters of the clubhouse (and not the entire golf course) were notified by certified mail, the request at this meeting will only be for the clubhouse facilities.  If the license is granted, Mr. Cardelle said, South Shore Restaurant Group (heretofore referred to as “SSRG”) will then move forward with its application for an Alter of Premises to add the golf course.  

Mr. Cardelle noted that many residents of Plymouth are familiar with East Bay Grille, the establishment that SSRG operates on Water Street, at which no license violations have occurred in its past nine years of operation.  East Bay Grille at The Pinehills Golf Club will be operated in the same professional fashion, he assured the Board.

In response to a request for clarification from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Johnson explained that a hearing for the addition of the golf course to the license (an “Alter of Premises”) will be scheduled at a future date, so that SSRG / East Bay Grille can send certified notices to all abutters of the golf course. 
Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor of the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.  He then opened the hearing to public comment against the license application.
Norman Kravitz of 24 Chipping Hill in The Pinehills explained his opposition to the granting of a license to SSRG for East Bay Grille at The Pinehills Golf Club, citing inadequate notice of the hearing.  He suggested that the hearing be rescheduled so that SSRG can notify all the abutters of both the clubhouse and the golf course.
Selectman Tavares confirmed with Ms. Johnson that the hearing notice was adequately mailed to abutters of the clubhouse / restaurant / catering facility and noted that the prior management of the Pinehills Clubhouse held an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for these facilities, as well as for two on course snack bars.   There is no apparent reason, he said, to deny a license to a new operator of these same facilities.  If the abutters to the golf course were not adequately notified, Selectman Tavares acknowledged, then the Board will hear the addition of the course to the license at a later hearing date, once all abutters have received notice.
Ms. Johnson confirmed that the licensed premise of 54 Clubhouse Drive covers everything—the clubhouse / restaurant / catering facility and two snack bars—but the service of alcoholic beverages via cart on the golf course, itself.  She reiterated that all abutters to the 54 Clubhouse Drive property were properly notified.  In speaking with the Assessing Department, Ms. Johnson explained, it was determined that the applicants did not include the lot and plat number for the golf course on the abutter request, which would have properly covered the application for the sale of alcoholic beverages on the golf course (via golf cart). 
Chairman Quintal inquired if there was any further comment from the public regarding the license application.  No additional citizens came forward to address the Board.  Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and called for a 10 minute recess.

Chairman called the meeting back to order at approximately 8:20 p.m.
Selectman Tavares made a motion to approve a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club, for the clubhouse / restaurant / catering facility at 54 Clubhouse Drive.   Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.
Selectman Tavares noted that SSRG / East Bay Grille shall apply for the addition of the golf course and two on-course snack bars at a later date, once all course abutters have been notified.   Chairman Quintal acknowledged a letter from Police Chief Michael Botieri, in which he expressed confidence that East Bay Grille will operate the Pinehills facility in a professional manner.
Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing
· South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club 

54 Clubhouse Drive requested the licenses listed below in conjunction with its request for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License.  Issuance of these licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Live entertainment, dancing

· Sunday Entertainment – Live entertainment, dancing

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the licenses listed above for South Shore Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a East Bay Grille – Pinehills Golf Club.  Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal.
Public Hearing: Layouts for Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive (Plymouth Rock Studios Access Roads)
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the layout of the following two proposed Town Ways, during which the Board was required to view the proposed routes, see all persons and corporations interested who may wish to be heard on the matter, and then layout, locate, and establish the proposed ways over the routes as described.

· “ROCK STUDIO DRIVE” – running northerly from Clark Road and generally parallel along Route 3, through Town-owned land, through the rear of Plymouth South Middle School property and into the Waverly Oaks Golf Course to a cul-de-sac, a distance of 12,250 feet more or less, being the entire length thereof.

· “CAMPUS DRIVE” – running westerly from Rock Studios Drive, a distance of 850 feet more or less, being the entire length thereof.

Sid Kashi, the Town’s Engineer, displayed maps and provided descriptions of the proposed routes related to the Plymouth Rock Studios project.  He requested that the Board approve the routes as presented and refer the routes to Town Meeting for final approval as Town Ways.

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Planning Board has given its positive recommendation for the approval of Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive.’
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board approved the layouts of Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive, as presented by the Engineering Department.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Public Hearing: Clark Road Alteration Layout
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the alteration to Clark Road, during which the Board was required to view the proposed alteration, see all persons and corporations interested who may wish to be heard on the matter, and then layout, locate, and establish the proposed alteration as described below.

· CLARK ROAD – Alteration – located at the Long Pond Road intersection, southeasterly corner, a distance of 200 feet more or less, being a portion thereof. 
Mr. Kashi displayed maps and provided a description of the proposed alteration of Clark Road.  The alteration, he said, is intended to widen the intersection to accommodate a proposed roundabout (rotary) at Clark and Long Pond Roads.  He requested that the Board approve the alteration as presented and refer the alteration to Town Meeting for final approval.
Chairman Quintal realized that he did not open the previous hearing for Rock Studio Drive and Campus Drive to public comment.  He encouraged those citizens wishing to speak on the matter to come forward and address the Board.  No citizens came forward.
Chairman Quintal then opened the Clark Road alteration hearing to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.  Chairman Quintal then closed the hearing and brought the discussion back to the Board for questions or comments.
In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Kashi confirmed that no takings by eminent domain will be necessary for the Clark Road alteration.  Selectman Mahoney asked when construction on the alteration might begin, to which Mr. Kashi answered that he could not confirm a start date, as the studio access roads will be constructed first, and much depends on permitting and other factors.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to approve the alteration of Clark Road, as presented by the Engineering Department.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Annual and Special Town meeting Articles

Special Article 17
To see if the Town will vote to transfer the care, custody, management, and control of a portion of Assessors’ Map 77A, Lot 7 from the Board of Selectmen or School Committee for the purposes for which it is currently held to the Board of Selectmen for Highway Purposes in conjunction with the Layout and Construction of ROCK STUDIO DRIVE, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios provided a brief summary and description of Special Article 17 and the layout of “Rock Studio Drive.”   He explained that there is a conservation restriction on the land south of the school over which a portion of the drive must be laid out.  The use of this conservation parcel, he said, needs to be changed to “access use” for the construction of the road.  Once complete, Mr. Wynne noted, the studio will give the road back to the Town as a public way for access to the school.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 17 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 18

To see if the Town will vote to accept and allow as a public way the following streets or portions thereof as laid out by the Board of Selectmen, and reported to the Town and as shown on plans on file with the Town Clerk; to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain an easement to use said ways for all purposes for which public ways are used in the Town of Plymouth, and all associated easements; and further, to raise, appropriate, transfer from available funds, accept gifts or borrow a sum of money for this purpose and any expenses related thereto; and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and take all related actions necessary or appropriate to carry out this acquisition: 
Rock Studio Drive

Campus Drive

Or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi provided a brief explanation of Special Article 18, noting that Mr. Kashi outlined much of the information regarding the layout of “Rock Studio Drive” and “Campus Drive” during the previous public hearing.

Mr. Wynne displayed and reviewed the layouts for the roadways, which, he said, will meander through the forest area so as to avoid radically altering the natural topography.   Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”), he noted, has worked diligently with the Wildlands Trust (who controls the conservation restriction on much of the land over which Rock Studio Drive will traverse), so that the roadway does not bisect the open space.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 18 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 19

ARTICLE  19:  To see if the Town will vote to accept and allow the altered layout as a public way of Clark Road, as shown on a plan of land on file with the Town Clerk, in conjunction with the roundabout construction, and road widening of Clark Road; to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain an easement to use said way for all purposes for which public ways are used in the Town of Plymouth, and all associated easements; and further, to raise, appropriate, transfer from available funds, accept gifts or borrow a sum of money for this purpose and any expenses related thereto; and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and take all related actions necessary or appropriate to carry out this acquisition, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN                                          

Ms. Arrighi noted that Mr. Kashi covered the details of the Clark Road alteration during the previous public hearing.  Essentially, she explained, this article will allow the Town to widen and alter a portion of Clark Road to accommodate a future roundabout at the intersection at Clark and Long Pond Roads.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 19 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 4

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings and/or replacement of departmental buildings, and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

A. Street Sweeper

B. Gas Monitoring Network – Cedarville Landfill

or take any other action relative thereto

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Special Article 4 will raise and appropriate funds for a street sweeper that was damaged in an accident.  The Town must apply for insurance proceeds, she noted, and permission is required from Town Meeting to expend the funds to replace the vehicle.   

Chairman Quintal inquired about the Gas Monitoring Network for the Cedarville Landfill that is included in Special Article 4.  

David Gould, Environmental Manager, explained that the Commonwealth’s Department of Environmental Protection (“DEP”) requires the monitoring of gas around landfill sites.   In order to ensure that methane is not migrating off of the site, he said, the Town must conduct regular sampling, at an approximate cost of $40,000. 
A brief discussion ensued regarding the street sweeper replacement, during which Mr. Gould confirmed that the Town will have two sweepers, once the replacement is procured.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 26
To see if the Town will vote to amend its zoning bylaw, zoning map #1 (Manomet Quadrant), by changing the designation of land on Beaver Dam Road shown as lots 70E and 71 on Assessor’s Map 45, from medium lot residential (R-25) to Transitional Commercial (TC), or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION: Paul Garven, et al.

Barry Wood addressed the Board on behalf of Article 26, through which he is asking Town Meeting to approve a zoning change of his property at 4 Beaver Dam Road from Medium Lot Residential to Transitional Commercial.  Mr. Wood claimed that his family’s refinishing business (situated at the property in question) was once within the Neighborhood Business Zone until the Town reduced the zone and grandfathered businesses as pre-existing non-conforming uses.   The property directly abuts the site of the new CVS in Manomet, he said, and the zoning change requested via Article 26 will allow him to expand his woodworking and refinishing business to include a small antique shop. 
Mr. Wood provided further information in support of his zoning change, including the Manomet Village Steering Committee’s affirmative support of the zoning change based on the recommendations of the Master Plan.  He discussed and refuted the Planning Board’s recommendation against the zoning change, noting his belief that, with the arrival of The Pinehills and the coming of Plymouth Rock Studios, his neighborhood will be under increasing pressure for commercial development.  
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, provided a presentation on Article 26 in which he discussed Mr. Wood’s zoning change request.  He displayed maps of Manomet’s village center and the petitioner’s property; outlined the Town’s other Transitional Commercial Zones; and spoke about studies conducted at the intersection of Beaver Dam and State Roads near Mr. Wood’s property which indicate traffic constraints if further development were to occur.  The Planning Board wishes to see commercial expansion in the village center of Manomet, first, Mr. Hartmann explained, before addressing the expansion of commercial zones outside of that area.

Marc Garrett, Chairman of Planning Board, discussed the Planning Board’s reasons for not supporting the zoning change outlined in Article 26, citing traffic concerns and the pitfalls of lot-by-lot “spot zoning.”   The Planning Board seeks to confine commercial zones, he said, and it is working with the Manomet Village Steering Committee to update the area’s 15 year old Master Plan.  Mr. Garrett noted that, if Article 26 does not pass, Mr. Wood still has the opportunity to file for a special permit with the Town to change his property to another non-confirming special use.

Chairman Quintal asked to hear from members of the Manomet Village Steering Committee (“MVSC”).  Dennis Lassige and Randy Parker spoke on behalf of the MSVC, noting that members had voted unanimously in favor of Mr. Wood’s proposal, to support business and vitality and reduce vacancy along Manomet’s commercial corridor.  Mr. Parker said that the MSVC did not see Mr. Wood’s proposal to add an antique shop on his property as an inappropriate or detrimental use within that particular neighborhood. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti cited the development that has taken place along Obery Street and noted that, while Mr. Wood’s proposal for an antique shop may seem benign, there is nothing to prevent other future uses at this property that may contribute to the detriment of the traffic level at the nearby intersection, if the zoning change is approved.  He echoed Mr. Garrett’s note that Mr. Wood has the right and opportunity as a citizen to seek a special permit for the addition of an antique shop on his property.

Chairman Quintal advocated for planned economic development and also cited Obery Street as an example of the unintended and/or unanticipated consequences of spot-zoned changes.

Mr. Garrett and Mr. Hartmann spoke of the zoning changes that occurred along the Obery Street corridor and the efforts made by the Planning Board to minimize impacts on the neighborhood.   Mr. Garrett noted that his decision to recommend against Article 26 was based on his philosophy that a good planner should plan to zone—not zone to plan.

Selectman Tavares asked to hear from Mr. Wood’s abutters.  Fred Naples addressed the Board and explained that he has been an abutter to Mr. Wood for nearly thirty years.  When Mr. Wood approached him with regard to this zoning change, Mr. Naples said, Mr. Wood spoke of his intention to lease his property to a bank.  While the prospect of being next door to an antiques shop was not daunting, Mr. Naples said, he fully opposes its use as a bank.

Members of the Board shared some final comments on Article 26.  The general concern amongst the members of the Board was the effect that spot zoning may create on a neighborhood or corridor.  Chairman Quintal noted that, if the Planning Board comes back in the future with a fully-vetted plan to rezone this area, he would certainly reconsider Mr. Wood’s proposal.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion that the Board recommend against approval of Article 26.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.  Voted 5-0-0, approved, against recommendation of Article 26 of the Annual Town Meeting.
Article 27
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Section 205-56 of the Plymouth Codes (the zoning bylaw) and the official zoning Map of the Town as follows:  
1. By changing the zoning designation of Lot 48 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 and Lot 13 as shown on Assessors’ Map 89 from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC)

2. By adding the following words to Section 205-56-C following the words “major street”: “and provided that they occupy no more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area”

3. By adding to Section 205-56-D the following:  “(6) All uses authorized in Subsection C above which have more than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area.”

BY PETITION: Ed Angley, et al.

Attorney Ed Angley, representing Viking Acquisition, discussed the request to rezone approximately 47 acres of land near the Home Depot Plaza from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC).   Attorney Angley provided information on the property in question and discussed his client’s intent to ensure that access from Long Pond Road is adequate.  He and his client have worked with the Planning Department to draft a Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) relative to the rezoning of the site and traffic mitigation, he explained, but Town Counsel needed more time to review the document.  He asked the Board to give a conditional recommendation on Article 27, contingent upon the MOU.

Mr. Hartmann confirmed that the Planning Board has voted to not support the zoning change outlined in Article 27.  If, at some point, the petitioners can come to the Town with a plan that is amenable, he said, the Planning Board can reconvene a discussion on Article 27.   Mr. Hartmann provided further information on the article and the Planning Board’s position, citing the proposed commercial development’s proximity to the Lout Pond well zone and traffic impact as two main concerns.   He noted that the petitioner has not given the Town ample time to fully vet the issue, and he cautioned the Board against giving Article 27 its conditional approval.
The Board discussed Article 27 and the request for conditional approval with Mr. Hartmann and Attorney Angley.  Chairman Quintal suggested that Article 27 be heard during the recessed session of Town Meeting to be held in June, to give the Planning Board and the petitioner more time to come to an agreement. 

Mr. Garrett noted that the Planning Board and the petitioner are close to agreement on several issues related to the rezoning, yet traffic remains a primary concern.   With so much uncertainty and so many questions left unanswered, he said, the Planning Board could not give its positive recommendation.
Selectman Tavares made a motion to table Article 27 and give the petitioner and the Town more time to review the traffic concerns and see if a solution can be reached.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion to table Article 27, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 8

To see if the Town will vote to amend the Town Bylaws, §14-6, Violations and penalties, by deleting the first paragraph of that section and inserting in place thereof the following:

§ 14-6. Violations and Penalties per Calendar Year

A. 
The Police Chief or his designee shall provide the alarm user with written notice of a violation by regular mail.  Fines shall be paid in accordance with applicable state and local laws.  Fines for false alarm service shall be as follows 
Offense        

Fine

First 3           
None

Fourth          
$25

Fifth              

$50

Subsequent   
$75
And further, to amend Chapter 1, Article II at §1-4 Fine Schedule by deleting the fines for violation of Section 14-6 and inserting in place thereof the following:

First 3: 

None
Fourth:

$25

Fifth

$50

Subsequent 

$75
Or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi reviewed Special Article 8, noting that the Board had requested information on the amounts collected through this bylaw and the fund to which the revenues are directed.  The fines collected through this bylaw, she said, go into the Town’s General Fund.  Chairman Quintal confirmed that police officers will no longer deliver these fines by hand.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next presentation.  He called the meeting back to order at 10:11 p.m.
Special Article 15

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to petition the General Court for special legislation to amend the Town Charter as recommended by the Charter Review Committee in its report entitled, “Town of Plymouth Proposed Charter Amendments Final Draft,” dated March 17, 2009, on file with the Town Clerk; provided, however, that the General Court may make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approve amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and authorizing the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of the petition, or take any other action relative thereto.   

CHARTER COMMITTEE

Richard Silva, Chairman of the Charter Review Committee (“CRC”), provided a presentation on the charter proposal that he and his colleagues developed over the course of several months since the Moderator appointed the committee in July of 2008.  
[Note: Selectman Tavares excused himself from the meeting at this time to tend to a family emergency.]

Mr. Silva explained that he and the CRC evaluated a number of the charter proposals that have been offered to Town Meetings and voters over the years, many of which were defeated at the polls.  The committee, he said, set forth on its review of the Town Charter with the knowledge that the current charter is supported by the voters but also with the belief that there is a constituency who feels that Plymouth should have a reasonable mayoral-council form that does not put too much power into a mayor’s hands.  
Mr. Silva provided a presentation on the components and highlights of the draft charter proposed by the CRC:  
· Mayor / Town Council form

· 11-Member Town Council (8 district, 3 at-large)
· 7-member School Committee (all at-large)
· 5-member Planning Board (all at-large)
· Bylaw and Measure Process Flow

Marc Garrett, member of the CRC, provided his own PowerPoint presentation on the draft charter.  He discussed the process by which the charter can be enacted, if passed by Town Meeting and—once vetted through the legislature—Plymouth’s voters.   Mr. Garrett expanded upon the highlights presented by Mr. Silva with further detail and discussed his thoughts on why he believes the time has come for Plymouth to evolve into a mayoral/council form.  He described the charter drafted by the CRC as an agile and mobile full-time government alternative prepared to address the needs of a larger population of Plymouth and the associated urban issues to support that population.
Members of the Board posed questions and shared comments regarding the charter proposal, ranging from legislative process and the specific duties of the mayor and the council to the relationship between the Town and the School Department.  CRC members Larry Gay and Tom Gloster joined Mr. Silva and Mr. Garrett to field some of the questions.
Vice Chairman Malaguti stated that, while he will never support a mayoral charter, he is willing to recommend Special Article 15 to Town Meeting, so that they may decide upon the matter.   He acknowledged the work done by the CRC to address many of the concerns that were somewhat controversial with the previous charters. 

Chairman Quintal expressed his favor for Plymouth’s current form of government, noting that the Town is not in the poor condition that so many who argue for a mayor would claim.

Seeing no further comment from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Tony DiLorenzo stated his support for a mayoral form of government, as, in his opinion, Town Meeting moves too slowly.

Helen Hapgood asked that the Board offer its recommendation of Special Article 15 so that Town Meeting will give the voters the opportunity to decide on the charter proposal.  She made note that she would express neither favor nor opposition to the charter proposal.

Robert Alford stated his belief that the CRC conducted its review of the charter in a professional manner, despite the fact that he did not agree with every component in the charter proposal.  Plymouth has been told, he said, that its budget is that of a city budget; with less and less competition for Town Meeting seats, he speculated, perhaps it is time for a mayor.

Steve Lydon echoed Mr. Alford’s comments on the professional manner in which the CRC conducted its hearings and debates.  He shared his belief that the charter proposal should be decided upon by Plymouth’s voters.

Kevin Doyle expressed his support for the draft charter and asked the Board and public to embrace change. 
Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal brought the matter back to the Board for a vote.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 15 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 3-1-0, with Chairman Quintal voting in opposition.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business
Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Selectman Machado inquired about the Solid Waste Advisory Committee’s forthcoming presentation to the Board.   Selectman Mahoney noted that the committee will bring its presentation before the Selectmen in two weeks.
New Business
Clarification on Acting Town Manager’s Salary – Chairman Quintal sought to clarify some comments that were made on a local cable access television show with regard to the Acting Town Manager’s salary.  Ms. Arrighi, he said, was not given a raise in her position as the Assistant Town Manager; she was appointed, he said, as the Acting Town Manager, and, as such she is being paid the salary of that position, just as the Town has compensated previous Acting Police Chiefs and Acting DPW Directors.

Executive Session
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, and Quintal – yes.  
Selectman Machado noted that he would not participate in the executive session.  Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return from executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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